
MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE BOARD OF PARK COMMISSIONERS OF MILL CREEK 
METROPARKS HELD MONDAY, AUGUST 14, 2023 

 
A Regular Meeting of the Board of Park Commissioners of Mill Creek MetroParks was held on Monday, 
August 14, 2023.  
 
The meeting opened at 6:00 p.m., with recitation of The Pledge of Allegiance.  
 
Lee Frey, Board President welcomed staff and guests.  
 
Roll Call was as follows: 
 
  Germaine Bennett;  Present 
  Lee Frey;   Present  
  Tom Frost,   Present 
  Jeff Harvey;   Present 
  Paul Olivier;  Present 
 
The Board was presented with the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of July 10, 2023.  Lee Frey accepted 
the minutes into the record as written.   
 
Kevin Smith, Finance Director/Treasurer presented the Department Report for Finance and requested 
that disbursements #90265 - #90535 for a total of $763,110.30 be approved. Lee Frey moved, at the 
request of the Finance Director, the funds having been certified as on hand and duly appropriated, that 
disbursements #90265 - #90535 for a total of $763,110.30. The motion was seconded by Tom Frost after 
discussion, the roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 
 

Voting Aye:  Bennett, Frey, Frost, Harvey, Olivier 
  Voting Nay:   None 
 
Kevin Smith, Finance Director/Treasurer requested to increase appropriations to account 100-2103-5097 
Gardens Capital Improvements by $4,940.09.  This was the amount received from our insurance provider 
for repairs to the Gardens maintenance building due to a recent storm. Lee Frey moved, at the request of 
the Finance Director, to increase appropriations to account 100-2103-5097 Gardens Capital 
Improvements by $4,940.09.  The motion was seconded by Germaine Bennett after discussion, the roll 
being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 
 

Voting Aye:  Bennett, Frey, Frost, Harvey, Olivier 
  Voting Nay:   None 
 
Aaron Young shared that the East Cohasset Trail Improvement Project has been completed and urged all 
to take a visit and see the improvement for themselves. 
 
Megan Hanley, HR & Administrative Services Director presented MetroParks Policy updates for approval.  
Policy updates were made to Standards of Conduct, Employment Policies and Procedures, Wage and 
Salary Policy, Benefits and Services, and Workplace Safety and Security categories.  Frey moved, at the 
request of the HR & Administrative Services Director, to approve the MetroParks Policies as presented.  
The motion was seconded by Tom Frost after discussion, the roll being called upon its adoption, the vote 
resulted as follows: 
 
  Voting Aye:  Bennett, Frey, Frost, Harvey, Olivier   

Voting Nay:   None 
 
Chris Litton, Development Director presented the MetroParks Foundation deposit report for the period of 
July 1-31, 2023, at a total of $52,975.00.   Lee Frey moved at the request of the Director of Development 
to accept the deposit report for the period of July 1-31, 2023, at a total of $52,975.00.  The motion was 



seconded by Paul Olivier, after discussion, the roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as 
follows: 
 
  Voting Aye:  Bennett, Frey, Frost, Harvey, Olivier 
  Voting Nay:   None 
 
Public Comments to the Board: (see sign-in sheet)  

• Lisa Bond:  Concerned about the number of cars who speed on Volney Road.  Recommends 
speed humps on roads to slow traffic.  Memorial Hill Road is experiencing a slope failure and 
needs to be addressed.  Garbage bins along the trails, East Cohasset in particular, additional 
garbage bins are needed.  Has concerns for the safety of the deer hunt. 

• Jerry Serbel:  Lives on 2318 Bears Den Road and his main concern is the deer.  He is also 
concerned about the condition of the Lily Pond, and it looks like one large green pit or Italian 
wedding soup.  Aerators need attention. 

• Cathie Pesa:  Resident of the County and is concerned about the condition of Mill Creek Park.  A 
tree was purchased, and a paver was bought for his name.  They were devastated by the 
appearance of the Gardens.  The tree that was purchased was gone and there were lots of 
weeds in the Gardens.  Concerned over the efforts of gaining volunteers.  More creativity is 
needed to get volunteers. 

• Janet Barnard:  Read from the last passage in the book called The Green Cathedral.  She stated 
that it helped her to be appreciative of the park.  She stated that the Rose Garden and the 
Gardens are a mess.  She does not understand the purpose of the deer hunt.   

• Frank Martin:  A resident of Boardman.  He recited a message about a story of a family watching 
the deer.  The disrespect of the nature trails, particularly the East Cohasset Trail by the recent 
donor does not represent the public.  The taxpayers should be the ones that should be listened 
to.  Claimed the Board is authoritarian with regards to the deer hunt and improvements.  The 
downed trees should also be cleaned up.   

• Samie Winick:  Former 27-year Friends Volunteer.  Provided a background on Fellows Riverside 
Gardens.  She believes that the end of the Master Gardener Program is the beginning of the end 
of the Gardens.  The declining condition of the Gardens began a long time ago with the changes 
that took place.  She rejects the premise that one part of the park should suffer so that another 
can thrive.  The mission of Fellows has not changed and asked all to come together to improve 
the current condition. 

• John Prerog:   A Boardman resident.  Shamed the Board as the Park used to be the gem of the 
Valley.  Hears commercials on the radio promoting the visibility of wildlife. 

• Robert Craciun:   A resident of Old Furnace neighborhood.  Had an inquiry about the names 
associated with the Lily Pond as it used to be named Goldfish Pond and the lower pond used to 
be called Lily Pond.  Stated that dead trees are leaning against living trees that are a concern for 
falling on the road.  He believes that the deer are being named scapegoats for the poor condition 
of the Parks.  The paths are not safe.  Money from the cull should be used to hire a botanist or 
forestry management degree.  The forest needs to be managed.  

• Lana VanAuken:  Lives near Sawmill Creek.  Stated that Volney Rogers stood for nature, not a 
killing zone.  The Sanctuary should not be a place to be killed.  She thanked Dr. Allen for his 
article in the Vindicator.  Thanked the McGuffey Historical Society for objecting to the cull.  There 
are other methods that are more humane than killing.  We should teach our children about 
wildlife.  Quoted Jane Goodall about our responsibility to maintain the planet.  The root problem is 
poor leadership. 

• Mickey Drabison:  Referenced the police departments need for more officers.  Regarding the deer 
issue, the main problem he has is that hunters are calling him that they can just show up and start 
hunting anywhere.  He believes that more information needs to be out there. 

• Helen McCarthy:   Asked the Board if anyone of them are feeling the same as them. 
• Chris Defrank:  Asked if any of the Board is a vegan or vegetarian?  Has anyone ever been shot?  

Does not believe that if a survey was done that most would not support the program.  He saw a 
white deer on the East Cohasset Trail.  He believes that it should be on the ballot and the 



community should be able to vote on it.  He does not believe that the numbers are correct.  The 
Park is the home for the deer and is not supporting it. 

• Chris Flak:  Stated that she lives on Michael Drive in Youngstown.  Thanks to all who spoke at 
the meeting.  She has a concern over the use of herbicide in the park.  Witnessed the results of 
vegetation killer on East Glacier Drive and Bears Den Drive.  The OEPA recommends material 
data sheets be kept if used within the park.  Her concerns are for the vegetation killer that may 
have harmful effects on visitors. 

• Vic Jasenec:  Questioned the number of deer that were identified and asked how the information 
can be obtained.  Questioned the safety of hunting at night.  Does not believe that you can see 
what is beyond your target at night.  Provided some statistics on sharp shooting and questioned 
the number of times sharpshooters miss.  People who shoot at night are considered poachers. 

• Denise Lowboy:  Read a prepared statement that questioned the number of deer identified by the 
infrared aerial survey.  Questioned the amount of time that was given by the Board to the public 
to consider the issue.  Deer have a positive impact on biodiversity.  Deer serves as a valuable 
food source within the Parks.  Recommends contraceptive versus lethal means be used to 
manage the deer.  Requests that the Board reconsider the decision to cull the deer. 

  
Commissioners Comments: 

• Jeff shared that the peer reviewed articles be included in the minutes of the meeting.  Volney 
Rogers was certainly a visionary but was not what people have claimed.  Volney did not like 
muskrats and instituted a bounty.  He did the same for owls. 

 



 
 
 
 



 
 

• Lee stated that contraception is illegal in Ohio.  Two programs are being used as studies paid for 
by private entities.  It was not an option for MCMP.  We will also look at the Lily Pond to see if the 
aerators are working.  Lee also stated that older populations like the improvements which will 
extend their utilization of the park.  USDA sharpshooters will be used as part of the cull program 
and no hunting will be done in Youngstown. 

• Tom Frost questioned the claim of a silent vote.  A silent vote was not conducted.  All data that 
we have is on the MetroParks website.  He thanked Nick for the work that he does.  Tom stated 
that the Board does read the packet of information that is sent out one week prior.  Garbage and 
road failure is also being addressed.  Tom stated that none of them enjoy having to do a deer 
cull.  Tom claimed that the decision was based upon science. 

 



Lee Frey, Board President moved at 7:01 pm to exit regular session and enter executive session for the 
purpose of pending or imminent court action.  The motion was seconded by Tom Frost, after discussion, 
the roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 
 
  Voting Aye:  Bennett, Frey, Frost, Harvey, Olivier 
  Voting Nay:   None 
 
Lee Frey, Board President moved at 7:49 pm to exit executive session and enter regular session.  The 
motion was seconded by Germaine Bennett, after discussion, the roll being called upon its adoption, the 
vote resulted as follows: 
 
  Voting Aye:  Bennett, Frey, Frost, Harvey, Olivier 
  Voting Nay:   None 
 
 
The next meeting is scheduled for Monday, September 18, 2023, at 6:00 p.m., in McMahon Hall at the 
MetroParks Farm. 
 
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at approximately 7:49 p.m. 
 
 
             
Presiding Officer     Secretary 


